
hree meanings of generation
The concept of a generation can be
used in three different ways to

identify what each generation owes other
ones, and why. In line with Jefferson, one
may first want to look at a generation as a
“nation”.1 Rather than putting forward the
idea of an intergenerational community, it
stresses instead the need to take generatio-
nal sovereignty seriously. An illustration of
such a concern is the discussion as to the ex-
tent to which constitutional rigidity can be
defended, since it restricts the sovereignty of
subsequent generations. More generally, the
question arises as to whether the past should
be allowed to bind us, either through com-
mitments made in our name, necessarily
without our approval (e.g. a government
contracting an external debt that will need
to be repaid over decades), or out of past
wrongful actions that would require com-
pensation (e.g. reparations for slavery).
Here, I share Jefferson’s intuition. If we con-
sider that a person should not be bound by
- or be held responsible for - (in)actions that
took place before its birth, we face a fascina-
ting challenge. What we need to do is to
come up with alternative accounts for e.g.
the need for constitutional rigidity, for the
intuition that mere debt cancellation may be
unfair and/or counterproductive, or for the
need to do something about the current im-
pacts of past slavery. To put it differently,
considering the principle of ‘common but
differentiated responsibility’ in the environ-
mental realm (e.g. in the climate change de-
bate), we need to be able to argue for
differentiated obligations without implying
differentiated responsibility. While it is not
possible to go into details here, I think that
this can be achieved.
There is a second meaning of generation that
raises specific challenges for theories of ju-
stice. It consists in treating generations as
‘age-groups’.2 Here, the key focus point is
the ‘complete-life’ view. Age is special when
compared to e.g. gender or race. We cannot
change our age. Yet, our age changes. This
matters. For if we consider that e.g. egalita-
rians should care about complete-life ine-
qualities as opposed to inequalities obtaining
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at a given moment in people’s life or in time,
it may well be that if certain conditions are
met, age discrimination will not lead to a
differential treatment over complete-lives. In
the end, we may thus end up having all be-
nefited from the same access to power, to he-
alth care or to employment. Theories of
justice need to identify the conditions under
which this would arise. They also need to
find out whether complete-lives should al-
ways be seen as the relevant unit of moral
concern. And they should even ask themsel-
ves what (if anything) justice between age-
groups has to say about what specific age
groups owe to one another. For instance,
what do parents owe their children - and
conversely – and what do teenagers owe the
elderly - and conversely.
The third meaning is the one of a ‘birth co-
hort’, i.e. a set of people who were born bet-
ween time x and time y (e.g. all those born
after Jan 1st, 2000 and before Dec. 31,
2001). Here, we use the word ‘generation’
simply to refer to people located at different
moments in time. In fact, treating cohorts
as a ‘nation’ is a specific instance of this third
cohortal approach. We may then begin to
explore the various ways in which time and
justice relate to one another, impacting po-
tentially on the justification and content of
our intergenerational obligations. Invest-
ment requires time. People at two different
locations in time that are far apart are un-
able to meet and properly interact. Time has
a direction such that some come first and ot-
hers later. And so on and so forth. Each of
these features has significant implications on
how we should conceive of our intergenera-
tional obligations.
Hereinafter, I will refer to generations as
birth cohorts – as opposed to ‘nations’ or
age-groups, or even richer notions that so-
ciologists tend to rely upon. We will simply
focus on a twofold issue: what does each ge-
neration owe the next generation and why?
This is a specific way of framing things that
leaves aside many issues, including the three
following ones. First, our current actions
may affect the very identity of future people,
i.e. who will be born and who will not. This
‘non-identity problem’, on which there is a

huge philosophical literature, is a challenge
to the very possibility of having intergenera-
tional obligations.3 Second, there are further
complications when it comes to trying to
identify whether choices can be made regar-
ding optimal population.4 Is it better to
bring to existence a generation constituted
of a vastly larger population that is slightly
poorer on average, or should we go instead
for demographic choices leading to the exi-
stence of a smaller and much better off po-
pulation on average than the former? Is there
any sense in which we can say that it is bet-
ter for them, knowing that some people will
only exist under one of the two options? Fi-
nally, if we consider that the number of fu-
ture generations is indefinite, if not infinite,
this raises in turn specific problems. For how
are we supposed to divide fairly the various
types of pies that make our existence possi-
ble, enjoyable and meaningful if we have no
way of knowing how many people are sit-
ting around the table. We will leave these
three issues aside here.

Why and what?
Let us thus focus on a simple and restricted
setting. One generation asks what it owes
the next one. I assume that this has a lot to
say about the broader intergenerational set
of issues, including when very remote gene-
rations are involved, when large uncertain-
ties are at stake... In asking ourselves why we
owe something to the next generation, theo-
ries of justice have very different stories to
tell us.5 A mutual advantage contractarian
will tell us that if a generation is to owe any-
thing to the next one, it needs to be on
grounds of mutual advantage. In contrast, a
reciprocity-based view will tell us that we
owe something to the next generation be-
cause we have a debt towards the preceding
generation. In this case, the intuition is that
net transfers need to be erased out. No one
should end up having received more than
what it gave back. An egalitarian or a utili-
tarian theory will not rely on ideas of mu-
tual advantage or of debt towards the past.
They will instead simply insist on being im-
partial. For an egalitarian, we owe something
to the next generation, not because it is at
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our well-understood advantage to cooperate
or because we inherited a debt from the pre-
vious generation. Rather, it simply results
from a concern for not leaving the next ge-
neration in a worse situation than ours, due
to no fault of its own. The obligation neither
results from a prior action from an earlier ge-
neration, nor necessarily leads to a net be-
nefit to all parties involved. We owe it to
them simply because an impartial approach
to what it means to treat persons as persons
requires it. These are just three examples of
possible justifications of our obligations to-
wards the next generation. Other ones could
be explored. For example, the fact that as ge-
nitors, we cause the very existence of the next
generation could in itself be a distinct source
of obligations.
It is one thing to account for the reasons why
we owe something to a generation. It is
another to account for the content of our ob-
ligations. Again, there is more diversity in
this respect than what we might expect at
first sight. Consider a very simple ‘quantita-
tive’ approach to our obligations towards the
next cohort. It involves dis-savings (i.e. the
fact for a generation to transfer less to the
next one than what it inherited from the
previous one) and savings (i.e. the fact for a
generation to transfer more to the next ge-
neration than what it inherited from the pre-
vious one). I am not claiming here that
deciding about the appropriate composition
of the basket of ‘things’ that needs to be
transferred to the next generation is irrele-
vant or uninteresting. To the contrary. I do
not endorse (naïve) materialism here. The
composition question raises serious challen-
ges for anyone concerned with some form of
neutrality towards the various conceptions
of the good life. Similarly, the debate bet-
ween defenders of ‘strong’ and ‘weak’ sustai-
nability clearly revolves around the difficult
issues of the physical and normative limits
to substitutability. Here, I am simply assu-
ming that even with an oversimplified set-
ting that leaves this ‘composition’ problem
aside, we are able to identify very different
contents of obligations that translate diffe-
rences in underlying logics.
Consider a few examples of such a diversity
of views. Most theories will prohibit genera-
tional dis-savings in principle. What about
generational savings? A theory of indirect re-
ciprocity is unable to justify an obligation to
save. The concern here is to avoid net trans-
fers between people and generations. Howe-
ver, once a generation has given back at least
as much to the next one as what it inherited

from the previous one, justice will not re-
quire anything further. Contrast this mere
authorisation to save, endorsed by recipro-
city defenders, with the idea of an obligation
to save. Utilitarians will typically defend
such an obligation to the extent that savings
may increase the total amount of welfare
over the whole generational path. This is so
whenever the gains from current investment
– in terms of future welfare – overtake the
losses in current welfare – due to the fact
that people will not be able to consume as
much as what they otherwise could. Rawlsi-
ans will also advocate an accumulation phase
to a more limited extent, requiring from the
least well off generations to save to the be-
nefit of the next – and hence richer – gene-
rations. As we can see, these are examples of
theories that will not simply authorise but
even require generational savings.
I believe that beyond a limited accumulation
phase, savings should be neither authorised,
nor required.6 I would rather advocate the
view that savings should be prohibited. The
intuition is the following: consider, along
Rawlsian lines, the leximin requirement ac-
cording to which we should identify an in-
tergenerational path such that the least well
off people along this path are better off than
the least well off people under any alterna-
tive scenario. Leximin involves a special
form of egalitarianism, one that is concer-
ned with improving the situation of the least
well off, even at the cost of growing inequa-
lities if needed. What does leximin require
in terms of general intergenerational rule of
thumb? It demands that if a generation an-
ticipates that at the end of its life, it will end
up with a surplus, the latter should benefit
to the least well off members of the current
generation, rather than to the next genera-
tion(s). It amounts to a prohibition on sa-
vings. This is not at all in breach of the
requirement of impartiality. It does not
translate any moral preference for the mem-
bers of our own generation. It simply flows
from the fact that if each generation were to
adopt this strict rule, the least well off – whi-
chever the generation they are part of -
would end up being better off than under
any alternative rule.

Population change and cleronomicity
As we can see, not only do various theories
provide us with different justifications of our
obligations. They also advocate very diffe-
rent policies. If we consider only savings,
some will authorise it, others will impose it,
and still others will prohibit it. This is of

course a very general claim and specific ex-
ceptions could be considered. However,
there are further complexities that should be
considered here. Let me point at two of
them in particular. The first one has to do
with population change. Imagine a cohort
that collectively decides to double the po-
pulation. Each couple would have slightly
more than four kids on average. The que-
stion is whether the size of our intergenera-
tional obligations should be adjusted
accordingly. According to a theory of indi-
rect reciprocity, it shouldn’t. For the logic of
that theory is to empty one’s debt, whatever
the number of beneficiaries. If I received ten,
I need to give ten back, regardless of the fact
that there will be twice as many people
among which it will have to be divided up.
Contrast this with a theory that is demo-sen-
sitive, such as egalitarianism. Here, the in-
tuition is that even if we were not causally
responsible for the size of the next genera-
tion, the mere fact that they are twice as nu-
merous should modify our obligations
upward. For there is no reason why they
should be twice as poor as we are, simply be-
cause they happen to follow us. Hence, not
all theories are demo-sensitive. And I also
think that we underestimate what demo-sen-
sitivity, once taken seriously, would demand.
Before concluding, let me mention another
property of theories of intergenerational ju-
stice, i.e. cleronomicity. A theory is clerono-
mic when, in order to define what we owe the
next generation, it bases itself on what we in-
herited from the previous one. It does not mean
that we necessarily have to transfer the same.
Whether we should transfer more or we could
transfer less, etc. what matters is that the re-
ference transfer is the one linking our parents
to us. Almost all theories of intergenerational
justice are cleronomic. There is one exception:
sufficientarianism. The latter will require that
we transfer to the next generation enough for
them to cover their basic needs, regardless of
what we actually inherited from the previous
generation. It allows for massive dis-savings if
what we inherited goes well beyond what is
needed to cover people’s basic needs. This
may seem shocking. And yet, non-clerono-
mic theories may actually have some advan-
tages. One of them is that in case of
non-compliance, even if they potentially
place a heavy burden on each generation,
non-cleronomic views may guarantee that the
obligation of each generation will not shrink
gradually as cases of non-compliance by pre-
ceding generations multiply.
To conclude, I believe that we should think
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ver since Greek antiquity, the no-
tion of justice has been at the centre
of intense philosophical debate. Ne-

vertheless, systematic concepts and theories
of justice between non-overlapping genera-
tions have only been developed in the last
few decades. This delay can be explained by
the fact that the impact of man’s scope of
action has increased. Only since the twen-
tieth century has modern technology given
us the potential to irreversibly impair the
fate of mankind and nature into the distant

future on a global scale. In Plato’s or Kant’s
days, people did not have the same problems
with regard to the environment, pension
schemes, and national debts as we have
today. Therefore, there was no objective
need for theories of justice that were unli-
mited in space and time. According to Hans
Jonas, the new territory man has conquered
by high technology is still a no-man’s-land
for ethical theory which lives in the Newto-
nian age. 

Comparisons between ‘generations’
Statements on generational justice require
comparisons between generations. Yet, the
term ‘generation’ is ambiguous. Distinctions
can be drawn between ‘societal’, ‘family-re-

lated’, and ‘chronological’ meanings of the
term ‘generation’. Statements on generatio-
nal justice normally refer to the chronologi-
cal meaning of ‘generation’. They can also
refer to the family-related meaning of ‘gene-
ration’, but not to its societal meaning. We
can also distinguish various comparisons
between chronological generations: vertical,
diagonal, horizontal, and overall-life cour-
ses. Diagonal comparisons as well as com-
parisons of overall-life courses are decisive.
Other comparisons are of only limited use
for statements on generational justice. 

Arguments against theories of generatio-
nal justice
The non-identity problem coined by

twice before claiming that intergenerational
issues are too radically different to be dealt
with on the basis of our standard moral and
political theories. The intergenerational con-
text raises specific challenges. Of course, it
is often tempting, in the face of major prac-
tical challenges, to assume the need for pa-
radigm shifts at the conceptual level. This
temptation should be resisted, at least initi-
ally. Let us make the effort to understand
first what standard theories have to offer us.
They have things to tell us. They mobilize
intuitions that are shared by various seg-
ments of the public. They exhibit some de-
gree of robustness because their properties
have been tested for a while. Moreover, rely-
ing on standard theories allows us to relate
our intuitions in the intergenerational realm
with those in the intragenerational one. And
if it were to turn out that a paradigm shift is
needed in the end, let us make sure that we
justify such a need. And let us try and give
enough flesh to such a new paradigm, to en-
sure each of us do not engage in new ave-
nues without minimally understanding what
it is about.
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